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MINUTES of the Full Council of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 
11th November 2019 at Melksham Town Football Club, Oakfields, Eastern Way, 
Melksham at 7.00 p.m. 
 
Present: Cllrs. Richard Wood (Chair), John Glover (Vice Chair), Alan Baines, Mary Pile, 
Paul Carter, Nick Holder, Stuart Wood, David Pafford, Terry Chivers, Robert Shea-
Simonds, Paul Taylor and Kaylum House from 8.10pm. 
 
Officers: Teresa Strange (Clerk) and Marianne Rossi (Finance & Amenities Officer) 
  

268/19 Welcome, Housekeeping & Announcements: Cllr R Wood welcomed everyone to the 
meeting and explained the evacuation procedures in the event of a fire. He gave the 
following announcements: 

  
a) New Meeting Venue until January: Due to the Parish Councils meeting venue being 

let out for the rest of the year, all Council meetings will now be held at the Melksham 
Town Football Club at Oakfields. For meetings in the day members were reminded to 
check where the meeting was being held before they set off for the meeting. The 
Council will return to their meeting venue at 1 Swift Way for their Finance Committee 
meeting on Tuesday 7th January 2020.  

 
b) New date and Venue for Annual Parish Meeting: It was noted that the Council’s 

Annual Parish meeting will now be held on Tuesday 7th April 2020 at Bowerhill Village 
Hall. 
 

 c)  Additional Council Meetings: The Council noted the additional list for meetings and 
community events. The Clerk highlighted that the Strategic Planning Committee was 
due to be held on Wednesday 13th November at County Hall, to consider the Campus 
application and queried whether any member of the Council wished to register to 
speak at the meeting to represent the residents of Melksham Without and as tenants 
for their future office space. Cllr Paul Carter explained that he was already attending 
the meeting and wished to be registered to speak. 

 
      The Clerk advised that there was a Neighbourhood Plan Steering Group Review   

workshop being held on Thursday 21st November and sought a substitute for Cllr 
Glover, as he was unsure whether he would be able to attend, Cllr Baines volunteered 
to substitute for the meeting if needed. 

 
d) Advice regarding Purdah: The Clerk reminded members that due to the General   

Election being called there was a period of heightened sensitivity and that during this 
period members needed to ensure that they were not publishing any materials or giving 
publicity that identified with any individual groups or parties in the name of the Council.  

 
e) Wiltshire Council Unitary By- election result for Melksham Without South: Cllr R 

Wood announced to members that Cllr Nick Holder was elected as the new Wiltshire 
Councillor for Melksham Without South. Cllr Holder wished to confirm to the Council that 
he would continue to serve his term as a Melksham Without Councillor.  
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f) “What to do in a flood” leaflet re- publication for Shaw & Whitley residents: The 
flood leaflet re-publication was noted. The Clerk explained that the leaflet would be 
going out with the Connect Magazine in December.  

 
g) Highway infrastructure works: It was reported that £75 million of highway and 

infrastructure works have been announced for Chippenham.  
 

269/19 Apologies: Apologies were received from Cllr Greg Coombes who was ill.  The reason 
for absence were accepted.   

 
  The Council observed a two minutes silence for Remembrance Day. 

 
270/19 Invited Guests:  
 

a) RHS Its Your Neighbourhood award to BRAG (Bowerhill Residents Action 
Group): Cllr R. Wood explained that members of BRAG were in attendance to be 
presented with the RHS ‘Its Your Neighbourhood’ award and invited them to say a few 
words. Jenny Butcher from BRAG explained that they were delighted to win the award 
after the vandalism that occurred before the judging was due to take place. The 
Council congratulated BRAG on their award.   

 
b) Wiltshire Cllr Phil Alford (Melksham Without North): Cllr Alford updated the  

Council on recent events. He explained that he had received some Mental Health 
champion advanced training. One of the key things that he had taken away from the 
training was the Mental Health Prevention Concordat, which is a strategy and a set of 
aspirations that local councils and organisations can sign up to in order to prioritise 
Mental Health and to look at measures to improve the prevention in local 
communities. He explained that he wished to push this forward and set up some 
future meetings with local community organisations and local authorities to discuss 
ideas.  

 
He explained that he had contacted Spatial Planning regarding the new bypass for 
Chippenham and how it would affect the residents of Melksham Without, but was 
waiting for a response. 
 
Cllr Alford informed the meeting, that resurfacing works for the section of the A350 
Beanacre, by the phone box on Westlands Lane, were due to take place in February 
next year. 
 
He reported that he would like to set up a Public Open Space Community project fund 
within the Area Board where money is ring fenced for the improvement of public open 
spaces.  
 
Cllr Holder reported that he had signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office and all 
contact details were up to date and published on Wiltshire Council’s website. He 
explained that he had not yet been assigned to any committees, but would let 
members know what committees he had been allocated to in due course. Cllr R Wood 
clarified that if any members wished to contact Cllr Holder on his Wiltshire Council 
email address, they would need to send it to Nicolas.Holder instead of Nick.  
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c) PCSO Maggie Ledbury: PCSO Maggie Ledbury advised that she had sent through 
her Police report on the Parish and asked Members if they had any questions. She 
explained that she had received an email from the Clerk that afternoon, regarding the 
targeted community speed watch assistance at Shaw Hill was not running currently at 
Shaw due to gas main works being carried out, but had suggested that it could go to 
Whitley. She advised that she had emailed her colleagues to pass this suggestion on.  

 
She also highlighted that due to the dark evenings there has been an increase in 
burglaries and advised to not leave items on show. There had also been an increase 
in purse dipping, where someone distracted an individual and stole their purse.  
 
Cllr Baines expressed a concern that he had witnessed a cyclist riding their bike 
without any lights and as the evenings were getting darker it would become 
increasingly difficult for car drivers to see cyclists. PCSO Maggie Ledbury explained 
that it was an offence to ride a bike in the dark without lights and if caught it would be 
a fixed penalty, but would feed this information back, so that the PCSOs could target 
areas where this is an ongoing problem.  
 
7.30pm PCSO Maggie Ledbury left the meeting 

 
271/19 Declarations of Interest: Cllr Pile declared an interest in agenda items 11a, 11b and 13a 

as Council representative on Shaw Hill Playing Field Committee and CAWS (Community 
Action Whitley & Shaw). 

 
272/19 Dispensation Requests: None.  

 
273/19 Items to be Held in Committee: Resolved: Agenda item 14a. That the public and 

representatives of the press and broadcast media be excluded from the meeting as 
publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest, because of the confidential nature of 
the business to be transacted. This is in line with Standing Order 3d: “That in the view of 
the special/confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it is advisable in 
the public interest that the public be temporarily excluded and they are instructed to 
withdraw”. Reasons: c) preparation of cases in legal proceedings; d) the early stages of 
any dispute. 

 
274/19 Public Participation: There were no members of the public present. 
 
275/19 Full Council Meeting, 21st October 2019: 

a) Minutes, Full Council Meeting 21st October, 2019: Resolved: The Minutes of the 
Full Council Meeting held 21st October, 2019 were formally approved by the Council 
and signed by the Chairman as a correct record with the following amendments:  

 
Page 5, Min. 238/19b, line 14: “on the agenda for the Planning Committee of 14th 
October as would missed the deadline” to “on the agenda for the Planning Committee 
of 14th October as would miss the deadline” 
 
Page 6, Min. 238/19c, line 7: “and to see if there is any appetitive from local 
employers to donate to the public art funding” to ““and to see if there is any appetite 
from local employers to donate to the public art funding” 
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Page 9, Min. 241/19ciii) Line 8: “should be cut to as were concerned” to “should be cut 
to as they were concerned” 
 
Page 14, Min. 243/19b) Line 7: “Cllr Glover and Cllr Glover to authorise” to “Cllr Glover 
and Cllr Carter to authorise”  
 
Page 15, Min. 243/19e) Line 14: “the exception of the residential area of Bowerhill, 
however, as there was no evidence” to the exception of the residential area of 
Bowerhill. However, as there was no evidence”   
 
Page 15, Min. 243/19e) Line 17: “residential area of Bowerhill when in the parish 3rd/4th 
October and had informed the Chair” to “residential area of Bowerhill when in the 
parish 3rd/4th October. The Clerk informed the Chair” 

 
b) Matters Arising:  

Arising from Min. 245/19c Proposed franchise of Melksham Post Office: The Clerk 
explained that the Town Clerk had voiced the Council’s concerns on the loss of floor 
space and services to a member of the Post Office at a committee meeting and it was 
confirmed that all services that currently run by the Post Office will continue.  
 

276/19 Planning:  
a) Planning Committee Meeting held Monday 4th November, 2019: 

i) Resolved: The Minutes of the Planning Committee Meeting held 4th November, 
2019 were formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chairman as a 
correct record with the following amendment: 
 
Page 2, Min. 254/19b, line 12: “Resolved” to “Recommendation” 
 

ii) Resolved: The Recommendations detailed in Min.254/19b) were formally 
approved.  

 
277/19 Highways and Streetscene:  

a) Highways and Streetscene Committee Meeting held 4th November, 2019: 
i)    Resolved: The Minutes of the Highways and Streetscene Committee held 4th 

November, 2019 were formally approved by the Council and signed by the 
Chairman as a correct record with the following amendments: 

 
To amend Page 2, Min. 260/19(2), line 1: “blocking access Valiant Close” to 
“blocking access in Valiant Close”. 
 

b) Resolved: The Recommendations detailed under Min. 260/19 (1), 260/19(2), 
261/19b, Min 262/19b, 262/19ii,262/19ii, 262/19iv, 263/19a, 263/19b,263/19c, 
263/19d,264/19b and 265/19a were formally approved. 
 

c) Police advice on parking issues outside of Bowerhill Primary School: The 
Clerk explained that PCSOs Janet Gould and Adam Almond had attended the 
Highways and Streetscene meeting when the committee were discussing 
people blocking drives at school drop off and pick up times and had discussed 
what the Police could and couldn’t do about this. The Clerk reported that 
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PCSO Adam Almond had emailed her after the meeting to give the Council 
some suggestions on ways to move forward.  
 
The Clerk reminded the Council that they had just passed a recommendation 
to speak to Bowerhill Primary School about their Travel Plan and investigate 
replacing the traffic calming chicanes on Halifax Road Bowerhill Primary 
School in the first instance, before taking it to CATG (Community Area 
Transport Group) as an issue. Cllr Carter explained that he felt that option 1 to 
remove the current traffic control system to open both lanes and option 2 
during busy periods, that the road could become a one-way system, to allow 
an opportunity of a drop off point outside of the school would be the best 
options. Cllr Baines had reservations about option 1, as although it could solve 
the parking issues outside of the school there could be a danger of it turning 
into a racing track and felt that there would need to be some kind of traffic 
calming measure to stop this from happening. Cllr Shea-Simonds explained 
that as the timeframe of inconvenience is only short, he did not feel that this 
was a big issue. Resolved: To add this item onto the next Highways and 
Streetscene Committee Meeting in February 2020.   
 

d) Short Footway outside Mobile Home Park: Cllr R Wood explained that the 
Council had already discussed the idea of a footpath towards the end of the mobile 
home park as the footway narrows. The Clerk explained that a short footway for 
pedestrian access to the new village hall could be beneficial to residents. 
Resolved: Cllr Baines to take this issue to the next CATG meeting on 16th 
December.  

 
Cllr K House arrived at 8.10pm. 

  
    278/19      Community Governance Review:  

a) Wiltshire Council briefing note on the Community Governance review: The 
Clerk explained that the briefing note set out the background of the Community 
Governance Review process and that all schemes were now on the Wiltshire 
Council website for comments. The decision of the review will be in September 
2020 to come into effect at the May 2021 elections.  
 

b) Community Governance review commencement date: The Clerk advised that 
the Town Council had put in two proposals Option A to merge Melksham Town 
Council with Melksham Without Parish Council and option B to merge Melksham 
Town Council with Melksham Without Parish Council but excluding the villages of 
Shaw and Whitley, with them setting up their own Parish Council.  
Resolved: The Council to respond to the Town Council’s proposal to say that it 
did not meet the criteria of an effective local government and did not meet the 
community’s interests. The Council to update their submission with the same 
arguments as they put forward last time and submit it before the deadline date. 
Clerk to circulate the submission to the warding party.  
 

c) Meeting with Wiltshire Council: The Clerk advised that a meeting with Wiltshire 
Council was on the 10th December. With members Cllr R Wood, Cllr Glover, Cllr 
Baines and Cllr Pile attending the meeting.  
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d) Councillor per ward arrangement: The Electoral Review Committee of Wiltshire 
Council had queried if the Parish Council’s proposals were accepted to transfer 
100 dwellings on the Land to the North of Sandridge Common and 450 houses on 
Land to the East of Spa Road (Hunters Wood) from Melksham Without to 
Melksham Town what ward would the Parish Councillor for Hunters Wood go to.  
 
The Current recommendation for the Council Wards: 
 
Beanacre, Shaw & Whitley 3 parish councillors 
Berryfield     2 parish councillors  
Bowerhill    7 parish councillors  
Hunters Wood   1 parish councillor  

 
There was a discussion by Members whether the new Councillor could go into the 
new Shaw, Whitley, Beanacre and Woodrow Ward as there would be more 
residents in this ward. Resolved: Wiltshire Council’s Electoral Review Committee 
to be informed that if the proposal for the Hunters Wood Ward was agreed to be 
transferred to Melksham Town Council, then the Melksham Without Ward 
Councillor should go into the new Shaw, Whitley, Beanacre and Woodrow Ward.  

 
279/19        Finance: 

a) Council Income & Expenditure – October 2019: The Council noted the 
reports for income and expenditure for October. These were signed by the 
Chairman as a correct record.  
 
The Clerk drew attention to the receipt of £5,841.70 from Sandridge Solar 
Farm, but explained that there were an extra 100 dwellings in Sandridge and 
there should be an increase in income. The Clerk explained that she had 
spoken to someone at the Sandridge Solar Farm to highlight this, but was told 
that until the Parish boundaries were changed, they would not look at this. The 
Clerk queried whether the Council should challenge this, given when the Parish 
had previously lost dwellings the percentage of money went down. Resolved: 
The Clerk to pursue this with Sandridge Solar Farm and explain that Parish 
boundaries did not have impact in this case, but if extra dwellings are added or 
reduced into the radius of the Solar Farm this should be taken into account 
when the amount is worked out.  

 
b) Cheque Signatories & Online Banking Authority for November Payments: 

Resolved: Cllr. Glover and Cllr. Taylor to authorise online banking payments 
and any cheque payments for November 2019. 

 
c) Tax Base Number for financial year 2020/21: The Clerk advised that the tax 

base figure for the year 2020/21 had been received, with the Parish having at 
least 100 more dwellings in new developments. The tax base would be 2,754.09 
and for the current year 2019/20 was 2,656.84 and so just to give an indication if 
the Council kept their average Band D charge as this year, there would be an  
extra £7,000 on this year’s precept.  
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280/19  Asset Management:  
a) Draft Minutes of Joint Shaw Hill Playing Fields Improvement project:  

The Members noted the Shaw Hill Playing Field project minutes.  
 
b) Next steps for the Shaw Hill Playing Field project: The Clerk explained that 

the consultation for the Shaw Playing Field Improvement Scheme closed on 
31st October. The consultation had 100 replies on Survey Monkey, which was 
within the limit of the free of charge online version and it was generally the 
younger demographic who answered the survey, whereas the older population 
answered on the hard copy version.  
 
Members of the Shaw Committee had prepared a like for like comparison with 
the online version and the paper copies. In fourth place from both versions was 
more multi play equipment and in first place was more climbing and balancing 
equipment, with more gym and physical development coming in second place 
for people who answered online and third place for people who completed 
paper copies and the reverse for moving, rotational equipment.  

 
c)   Purchase of Survey Monkey subscription: The Clerk explained that the     

free version of Monkey Survey only allowed 100 responses on each survey, but 
a subscription of £300 per year allowed unlimited responses and allowed 
subscribers to analyse the information and get more reliable information. The 
Clerk also explained that if this subscription was purchased it could also be 
used for the Bowerhill Sports Field Improvement Project. Resolved: The Parish 
Council to purchase the Survey Monkey Team Advantage subscription at £300 
for 1 year. 
 

d) ‘We Are Watching You’ - Anti Dog Fouling Stickers: The Clerk reported that 
this agenda item had previously been discussed and it had been resolved to 
purchase 50 glow in the dark signs at a cost of £250 and 20 A3 glow in the dark 
signs at a cost of £500 with a total cost of £750 excluding VAT. However, when 
officers went to purchase the stickers the total cost for the glow in the dark 
stickers was actually £550 which would increase the total cost to £1050. 
Resolved: The Parish Council purchase 50 glow in the dark stickers at a cost 
of £550 with a total cost, including the 20 A3 glow in the dark signs of £1,050 
excluding VAT. 

 
e) Request for bin on Beanacre Community Field: The Clerk explained that the 

Beanacre Church Warden had contacted the Parish Council to ask if the 
Council could provide an additional bin at the access to their field, as people 
were leaving dog poo bags on the field.  The Clerk highlighted that the Parish 
Council did not own the land but did have a bin in their play area which they 
leased from the Church. Cllr Baines explained that there was an additional bin 
on the highway in the layby for people to use. Members queried who would 
empty the additional bin if they did provide one and what the cost implications 
would be. The Clerk explained that the Council’s contractors already emptied 
the bin in the play area, so it would not be much more to empty an extra one. 
Resolved: The Parish Council to suggest to the Church Warden that they 
advise dog walkers that there is a bin in the layby outside of the church that 
could be used.  
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f) Update on Play Area Repairs: The Clerk reported that she had received a 

quote of £539.16 from Playforce to repair the Trapeze Swing in Beanacre Play 
Area and had ordered this works to be done.  

 
It was also reported that Vita Play had replaced the safety surfacing under the 
swing bay at Kestrel Court Play Area and have put two rubberwear pads under 
the swings where the most wear was, but did not acknowledge an email that 
the Clerk had sent to them stating that if any other failings are identified on any 
other areas that they have overskimmed, the Parish Council will expect this to 
be rectified.  

 
g) Fire damage to Bus Shelter: The Clerk explained that the Caretaker had 

reported that there had been a fire in the Beanacre wooden bus shelter which 
the Caretaker had cleared up.   

 
281/19 Members Email Policy: The Clerk explained that this was a result of the minutes 

from the last Full Council meeting, where it had been queried by a Member 
whether this policy needed strengthening and to add that members should not be 
forwarding Council emails to their personal email addresses and how to address 
the issue of councillors not using their @melkshamwithout email address.  

 
  Cllr Holder highlighted that item L in the policy stated that ‘When members cease 
to be a Councillor they must delete all Council related emails.’, as he understood 
the processes of the Council once a Councillor ceased to be a Councillor, their 
account was automatically transferred to the Clerk and they would not have 
access to their account. If Councillors are using their designated 
@melkshamwithout email address then they should not have any Council related 
emails on their personal computer.  Therefore, item L would only come into effect 
if Councillors had transferred Council related items onto their personal email 
address which would be a GDPR issue.  

 
The use of encryption was raised. Cllr House explained that Wiltshire Council 
used a two-factor authentication method, where staff used an app to generate a 
code to sign into their emails which refreshed every two weeks. The Clerk 
explained that most of the Council’s business was in the public domain and the 
only confidential information that it held was staffing and legal details, and was 
unsure whether the Council would need encryption.  
 
The Clerk explained that she had attended an SLCC (Society of Local Council 
Clerks) conference where they stated that councillors should have a level of 
business security protection for their online computers to be covered by the 
insurance and officers were checking with the Council’s cyber insurance 
documentation.  
 
The Clerk explained another item that was highlighted by the conference was that 
every mobile device should be encrypted and she was investigating whether the 
Council would only need it for the laptop and mobile phone which would be a 
future agenda item.  Resolved 1:  The email policy to be updated to include: that 
all Melksham Without Parish Councillors will be provided with a Melksham 
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Without Parish Council email address, which all Parish Councillors should use for 
all Council communications. Resolved 2: To update item L on the Policy to 
include: Councillors should not forward emails from their Melksham Without 
Parish Council email address to their own personal emails and if this has 
happened it should be deleted straight away. Resolved 3: To amend item L to 
include: When Parish Councillors cease to be Councillors, they must cease to 
use their Parish Council email address, which will be maintained for a period of 
time for use by the Officers for continuity of service.  

 
282/19  Community project and partnership organisations:  

a) Draft minutes of CAWS CEG (Community Action: Whitley and Shaw) Community 
Emergency Group:  The Council noted these minutes. 
 

b) Feedback from Parliament Week Activities: Councillors Carter, Wood and Chivers 
reported they had attended Shaw School for Parliament Week, which had been a 
worthwhile activity to do. Cllr Pafford reported that he had attended the ATC, but when 
he arrived the staff member who was running the session was not aware that Cllr 
Pafford was attending. Other Councillors had reported that they previously had a 
positive experience when attending the ATC. 

 
c) Special Persons Area Board feedback: Cllr Shea-Simonds reported that he attended 

this meeting and thought the event was very well run.  
 

d) Request for Intergenerational Newsletter for Melksham: The Council noted the 
request.  

 
e) Payphone consultation by Wiltshire Council: The Clerk explained that due to a 

number of public payphones having very low usage BT were proposing to remove them 
after a full consultation and therefore there were two payphones in the Parish that has 
been proposed to be removed, Halifax Road and Berryfield Lane. It was noted that BT 
were offering Parish Councils the opportunity to adopt a kiosk for £1. Resolved: The 
Council not to take up the offer from BT for the Parish Council to adopt the two kiosks 
for £1 each.  

 
f) Request to support proposed Electricity Bill: It was decided that due to purdah the 

council should defer this item to a future meeting.    
 

g) NALC communication of “Friends of the Earth” 20 actions Parish and Town 
Councils can take on the Climate and Nature Emergency: The Council noted this 
item. 

 
283/19 Staffing and Resources: 

a) Start date of New Member: It was noted that Lorraine McRandle had accepted 
the position of Parish Officer at NJC pay scale 9, full time which included continued 
length of service and a scale point review after a successful 6 months probationary 
period and after the completion of CILCA (Certificate in Local Government 
Administration) and was due to start on Wednesday 4th December.  
 

b) Re-declaration of compliance with the pension regulator: It was noted that the 
Council had submitted its re-declaration of compliance with the pension regulator.  
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c) Windows 10 licences for Officers: The Clerk reported that both the Parish 

Officer and Finance & Amenities Officer’s computers were on Windows 7 and from 
December 2019 would no longer be supported by Microsoft.  
 
The Council’s IT contractor had put together some options for this, with the 
Windows 10 Professional Licence from Microsoft costing £220 per computer, 
alternatively the Council could purchase the Windows 10 Professional OEM 
Licence from Ebuyer for £137.50 excluding VAT per computer. It was also noted 
that it would be around £30 per computer to install the licence and transfer the 
data.  
 
There was a discussion by Members on which option they should go for and 
queried what the difference was between Microsoft Windows 10 Professional and 
Ebuyers Windows 10 Professional OEM. Resolved: The Council to purchase 2  
Ebuyer Windows 10 Professional OEM Licences for £137.50 including VAT, plus 
£30 per computer to install and transfer over any data. The Clerk to speak to the IT 
contractor to make sure that there was no risk to the computers if the Council were 
to go for this option and if there was a risk the Clerk to go ahead and purchase the 
Licences from Microsoft at a cost of £220 per computer.   

 
284/19C  Complaint and Subject Access request:  

a) Complaint current status: The Clerk reported that there had been a complaint 
received and had taken guidance from the council’s legal advisers, WALC 
(Wiltshire Association of Local Councils), Information Commissioner’s Office and 
the Council’s Data Protection Officer. After further correspondence, it was not 
clear who the complaint was about. Resolved: The Council to not take any further 
action on this and if there was any further correspondence the Council seek 
further legal advice.  
 

b) Complaints Committee: It was felt that a Complaints Committee should be 
formed. The Clerk explained that if there was a complaint against a Councillor, the 
complaint would go to Wiltshire Council’s Monitoring Officer, if it was about the 
Council it would go to the Council’s Complaints Committee. The Clerk explained 
that the committee would need to consist of Councillors who did not have any 
knowledge of the complaint.  After a brief discussion it was decided that the 
Council should set up two committees, one for the complaint and another 
committee if there was an appeal. The Complaints Committee to include 
Councillors R Wood, Chivers and Pafford. The Appeals Committee to include 
Councillors Glover, Taylor and S Wood.  

 
  
Meeting closed at 10.07 pm     

 
 

Chairman, 9th December, 2019  
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